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After a successful meeting in 
Chicago, with some sessions filled 
and overflowing, CARLU is again 
busy organizing sessions for next 
year's meeting in Charlotte.  Given 
the early submission deadline for 
abstracts, CARLU will try a new 
strategy for organizing sessions 
for the 1996 Annual Meeting.  
Abstracts will be collected by one 
person and sessions organized by 
whatever themes emerge from the 
submissions, rather than soliciting 
papers by topic.  The sessions will 
also be coordinated with the Rural 
Development Specialty Group so that 
overlap will be minimized through 
co-sponsorship.  Interests among 
the CARLU membership cover a broad 
variety of topics related to rural, 
agricultural, and natural resource 
issues in the US, Canada, and other 
developed countries: the 
relationship between agriculture 
and the environment, questions of 
sustainability and rural land use, 
primary production systems and 
rurality, rural-urban fringe, rural 
resource base, natural resource 
conservation, public lands, 
recreation, tourism, and 
wilderness.  Any papers that fit 
within this broad sweep of 
interests are welcome.   
 
Planning continues for the joint 
symposium of rural geographers of 

the US, Canada, and the UK in North 
Carolina in August.  It is my 
understanding that the field trips 
will be offered again at next 
year's AAG meeting in Charlotte, so 
for those of you unable to be with 
us in August, be sure and sign up 
next year!  Another international 
opportunity is participation in the 
meetings of the International 
Geographical Union's Study Group on 
the Sustainability of Rural 
Systems.  The 1996 meeting will 
take place in The Hague, the 
Netherlands, for those interested 
in attending. 
 
CARLU also has been busy getting 
'on line.'  I want to thank David 
Lighthall for putting together our 
e-mail list for quick distribution 
of news and opportunities, and Ted 
Grossardt for his work on getting a 
CARLU discussion group initiated on 
the Internet.  Join us on-line!  
Also, congratulations to Ted for 
winning the graduate student paper 
competition. 
 -Jan Curry-Roper 
 

Student Paper Competition 
CARLU will present a $50 prize for 
the best student paper in a CARLU 
session at the Charlotte AAG 
meeting.  To enter the competition, 
students should submit three copies 

 REMARKS FROM THE CHAIR  

 UPCOMING COMPETITIONS & 
 AWARDS  



of their abstract to Tim Rickard 
(address below) by 1 March 1996.  
Session chairs or organizers should 
encourage students presenting 
papers to enter the competition.  
Any student intending to present a 
paper on a rural topic at the 
annual AAG meeting should consider 
participation in a CARLU sponsored 
session and becoming a member of 
the specialty group. 
 
Hart Award 
The CARLU Committee on Awards and 
Honors seeks nominations for the 
John Fraser Hart Award for Research 
Excellence.  The award was 
established to recognize the 
contributions of John Fraser Hart 
and will be presented to recognize 
a scholar who has achieved and 
maintained excellence in the fields 
of agricultural and/or rural 
geography research. 
 
Scholars recognized by this award 
must be members of both the AAG and 
CARLU.  Candidates may be nominated 
by any AAG member.  Nominations 
must be received by the Chair of 
the CARLU Committee on Awards and 
Honors (see below) by 1 November 
1995.  Nominees will be requested 
to submit two copies of their 
current curriculum vitae and the 
names and addresses of three 
referees to the Awards and Honors 
Committee.  The committee's 
recommendation will be forwarded to 
the CARLU Board of Directors for a 
final decision. 
 
The award winner will receive an 
engraved shield and be the guest of 
honor at a CARLU reception.  The 
Awards Committee hopes to make a 
presentation and enjoy a reception 
at the 1996 AAG Conference in 
Charlotte. 
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IBG Young Research Worker 
The CARLU Committee on Awards and 

Honors seeks nominations for a 
Young Research Worker to attend the 
January 1997 Institute of British 
Geographers Conference.  The IBG 
meets the conference fee for eight 
young academics from overseas each 
year.  The remaining expenses 
(including travel and off-site 
accommodation) are met by the 
researcher or come from other 
sources. 
 
CARLU will make one nomination to 
the Rural Geography Study Group, 
which will forward its nomination 
to the IBG central office.  
Candidates should a) be under 35 
years of age, or b) have less than 
five years after completion of the 
doctorate.  Any CARLU or AAG member 
may make a nomination.  Nominations 
should include a letter of 
nomination or application, and the 
resume of the nominee.  CARLU's 
recent Young Research Workers have 
considered the nomination to be an 
honor and found participation in 
the IBG conference to be an 
enlightening professional 
experience. 
 
Applications and nominations for 
the above three awards programs 
should be sent to the chair of the 
CARLU Committee on Awards and 
Honors: 
 
 Tim Rickard 
  Department of Geography 
 Central Connecticut State 
University 
 1615 Stanley Street 
 New Britain, CT  06050 
 
 e-mail: 
rickard@ccsu.ctstateu.edu 
 
 

 AAG 1996  



CARLU will be organizing sessions 
for the Charlotte AAG meeting.  
Sessions will be organized around 
themes that are identified from 
submitted abstracts, so members 
need not feel limited by announced 
session themes.  Abstracts are due 
to the AAG 18 September; to allow 
time for organization and 
forwarding, please send all 
materials to arrive by 1 September. 
 Send abstracts and other materials 
to: 

 

 
 
 3

 
 Ken Dagel 
 1925 Burnham 
 Lincoln, NE  68502 
 
 TEL: 402/421-7278 
 e-mail: 
dagelke@griffon.mwsc.edu 
 
For further information, contact 
Janel Curry-Roper, CARLU Chair.  
She is out of the country for the 
summer, but can be reached by e-
mail (curryroperj@central.edu). 
 
 
 

A resource that potentially will be 
useful to agricultural geographers 
and others interested in the varied 
parts of rural geography is now 
being written.  The author is 
requesting that those who would 
like to forward citations of their 
own work on agricultural geography 
please do so.  These materials may 
be books, atlases, book chapters, 
scholarly articles, theses, and 
dissertations; they need not be in 
English.  Please forward such 
references to: 
 Dr. Thomas R. Rumney 
 Professor of Geography 

 State University of New York-
Plattsburgh 
 Plattsburgh, NY  12901  USA 
 
 TEL: 518/564-2402 
 FAX: 518/564-3152 
 e-mail: 
rumneyta@splava.cc.plattsburgh.edu 
 

The CARLU General Meeting was held 
in Chicago on March 15, 1995, in 
conjunction with the Association of 
American Geographers annual 
meeting.  Janel Curry-Roper, Chair, 
brought the meeting to order, 
welcoming the attendees and 
commenting on the continued high 
level of CARLU participation at the 
AAG meeting. 
 
I. Minutes of the 1994 general 
business meeting were approved as 
published. 
 
II. Announcements and Reports: 
   A. Lisa Harrington attended a 
joint AAG-IGU session on behalf of 
CARLU.  She reported on IGU 
activities and desires for more US 
participation. 
   B. Rebecca Roberts briefed the 
group on the opportunity for CARLU 
members to participate in the IGU 
Study Group on the Sustainability 
of Rural Systems to be held in 
Tsukuba Science City, Japan, during 
August 1995. 
   C. Specialty Group Chair's 
Issues and Other Topics: 
      1. In respect to the 
possibility of changing the ratio 
of papers to poster sessions as a 
means of opening the way for the 
AAG annual meeting to be held in 
smaller cities, the consensus of 
the group was to maintain the 

 BIBLIOGRAPHY ON 
 AGRICULTURAL GEOGRAPHY  

 MINUTES OF THE 1995 CARLU 
 GENERAL BUSINESS MEETING  



current emphasis on paper sessions 
in order to retain the current 
breadth and depth of participation. 
      2. The group was not 
interested in participating in a 
trial effort to give the AAG 
responsibility for CARLU's 
treasurer's role in financial 
accounting. 
      3. The group responded 
favorably to CARLU's use of e-mail 
as a means of communicating as a 
group.  More e-mail addresses were 
solicited for David Lighthall.  In 
addition, Ted Grossardt volunteered 
to start a CARLU discussion group 
via an e-mail LISTSERV. 
      4. A discussion was led by 
the Chair regarding CARLU's 
membership and efforts to build on 
past success.  In order to increase 
the level of CARLU membership, the 
group agreed to a targeted mailing 
to members whose sponsorship of 
graduate research would likely put 
them in touch with potential CARLU 
members.  Fraser Hart agreed to 
assemble such a list.  The Chair 
agreed to compose a letter 
explaining the scope of CARLU's 
research efforts and its interest 
in new membership. 
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      5. Current officers were 
encouraged to keep a file of all 
paperwork created in the course of 
CARLU business in order to clarify 
responsibilities for future 
officers. 
 
IV. The Canada/United 
Kingdom/United States Rural Systems 
Symposium: Tim Rickard reported on 
the status of planning for the 
symposium to be held in Charlotte, 
North Carolina, from July 30th to 
August 5th, 1995.  Several openings 
still existed and anyone wishing to 
participate was asked to submit an 
abstract, a short resume, and a one 
page description of interest to 
Lisa Harrington. 
 

V. Elections: 
   A. Leslie Duram was elected by 
acclamation (as was the case in all 
the elections described below) to a 
three year term as a CARLU 
director. 
   B. Due to a simultaneous 
interest by two well-qualified 
candidates, both Ken Dagel and Ken 
Beesley were elected to a two year 
terms as Directors.  This followed 
a motion from Fraser Hart, carried 
by the body, to suspend the 
constitution and expand the number 
of Directors by one seat. 
   C. Ann Lewandowski was elected 
as Student Representative to a two 
year term. 
   D. Chair Curry-Roper also 
discussed the need for new Regional 
Representatives but no positions 
were filled during the meeting. 
 
VI. Treasurer's Report: David 
Lighthall presented the Treasurer's 
report which was accepted by the 
group.  There was a discussion by 
Lighthall regarding the change in 
membership dues from $2 to $4 and 
how that may change CARLU's 
financial situation. 
 
VII. Sessions for the 1996 Meeting: 
The group agreed to change the 
format for organizing paper 
sessions.  While opportunities for 
individuals to organize targeted 
sessions based on solicitation 
still exists, the bulk of CARLU 
papers will be pooled over the 
summer by Ken Dagel for subdivision 
into appropriate sessions.  The 
goal was to facilitate 
participation and reduce the 
problems of meeting the early 
deadline for session materials. 
 

 TREASURER'S REPORT  



Contemporary Agriculture and Rural 
Land Use Specialty Group (CARLU)--
Treasurer's Report, 1994-1995 (1 
April 1994-4 April 1995) 
 
Employer identification number: 37-
1276934 
Oneida Valley National Bank 
Hamilton, NY 13346-1399 
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I. Checking Account  Amount    
    Totals  
   Balance: 1 April 1995       
   $1456.56 
      Expenses: 
         Charges for checks $ 
10.10 
         Student Paper award   
50.00 
         Duplicating/mailing 
   Fall Newsletter  281.19 
            Special mailing  
132.89 
            Spring Newsletter  
281.05 
             - 
755.23 
      Income: 
         Dues (5-19-94) $ 39.00 
         Dues (1-9-95)   18.00 
         Dues (4-4-95)  712.00 
             + 
769.00 
   Balance: 4 April 1995       
   $1470.33 
 
II. John Fraser Hart Fund (Award 
for Research 
    Excellence) 
    Fund administered by the AAG; 
updated 
    according to information 
supplied by the AAG 
    (V.Veerappan, Comptroller) 4-4-
95 
 
    Amount        
Totals  
   Balance: 1 January 1994   
       $3130.00 
      Interest, 1994  $110.00 
             + 

110.00 
      Administrative charges    
2.00 
             - 
  2.00 
   Balance: 31 December 1994      
   $3238.00 
 

A discussion group has been 
established by CARLU, to address 
rural, agricultural, and natural 
resource issues in the US, Canada, 
and other developed countries.  The 
CARLU discussion group was set up 
by, and is managed by, Ted 
Grossardt (thgros00@ukcc.uky.edu.  
To subscribe to list CARLU, send 
the following command to 
listserv@ukcc.uky.edu: 
 
SUBSCRIBE CARLU yourfirstname 
yourlastname 
 
Archives of CARLU mail items also 
are kept in weekly files.  If you 
wish to review these without 
subscribing, you may obtain a list 
of files in the archives by sending 
the following command to 
listserv@ukcc.uky.edu: 
 
INDEX CARLU 
 

The editors of The Pennsylvania 
Geographer, a peer-reviewed semi-
annual journal published since 
1963, are soliciting manuscripts 
for the Fall/Winter 1995 edition.  
"North America" is the theme for 
this issue.  The deadline for 
submitting material is 15 August.  
Send manuscripts and/or inquiries 

 LISTSERV DISCUSSION GROUP  

 CALL FOR MANUSCRIPTS  



to: 
 Dr. William B. Kory 
      or  
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 Dr. Mary P. Lavine 
 University of Pittsburgh at 
Johnstown 
 Johnstown, PA  15904 
 
 TEL: 814/269-2994 or 2992 
 

The International Geographical 
Union's Study Group on the 
Sustainability of Rural Systems 
(SRS)  will hold its third meeting 
in Tsukuba Science City, Japan, 19-
26 August 1995.  The next IGU study 
group will be meeting in The Hague, 
5-10 August 1996, in conjunction 
with the 28th International 
Geographical Congress.  To be added 
to the Study Group mailing list, 
contact: 
 
 Dr. I.R. Bowler 
 Chair, SRS Study Group 
 Department of Geography 
 University of Leicester 
 Leicester LE1 7RH    UK 
 

M. Duane Nellis recently received 
two awards.  He accepted the Remote 
Sensing Specialty Group Outstanding 
Contributions Award and Medal at 
the Chicago AAG Awards Luncheon.  
In April, he received the Kansas 
State University Phi Kappa Phi 
Scholar Award from the KSU chapter. 
 
A paper by David E. Kromm and 
Stephen E. White, "Groundwater 
Based Irrigation in the American 
High Plains," will be presented at 

the International Association of 
Hydrogeologists Congress, 8 June 
1995, in Edmonton, Alberta. 
 
Ingolf Vogeler will be presenting a 
poster, "Persistence of Collective 
Agriculture in Eastern Germany 
Since Reunification," at the 1996 
AAG meeting.  The poster is based 
on sabbatical research in eastern 
Germany, and will examine "spatial 
and geographical manifestations of 
privatization."  
 
Bill Riebsame and David Theobald 
have received a contract to study 
land use change in rural areas of 
the Colorado mountains.  Their 
earlier studies, funded by the US 
Forest Service and the Colorado 
Division of Wildlife, focused on 
the spread of affluent, dispersed 
residential development into rural 
and wildland areas near ski resorts 
in two Colorado counties.  In the 
next phase they will attempt to 
project rural development of an 
entire county, with a focus on 
dispersed settlement and its 
influence on wildlife habitat.  
Projecting dispersed development is 
difficult because most land use 
models are founded on urban 
concepts of land rent and distance 
decay that apply poorly in rural 
areas subject to amenity 
settlement.  For more information, 
contact: 
 Bill Riebsame 
 Campus Box 260 
 University of Colorado 
 Boulder, CO  80309 
 
 e-mail: 
riebsame@spot.colorado.edu 

IGU STUDY GROUP  

 MEMBER NEWS  

 J. OF RURAL STUDIES  

CARLU members can subscribe to 
Journal of Rural Studies for 



$45.00, a substantial discount.  
For more information, contact Greg 
Kilminster:  
g.kilminster@elsevier.co.uk. 
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Rebecca Roberts is collecting 
citations to rural sustainability-
related publications for the IGU 
Sustainability of Rural Systems 
Study Group.  If you have published 
anything related to this topic, 
please send reference information 
to her: 
 Rebecca S. Roberts 
 Department of Geography 
 University of Iowa 
 Iowa City, IA   52240 
 
 rebecca-roberts@uiowa.edu 
 

CARLU Newsletters have gradually 
shifted in timing, from early 
September, to June this year.  The 
winter issue likewise has come 
earlier.  These changes have come 
about largely because of shifts in 
essential due dates and the 
timeliness of news for CARLU 
members.  Future issues will likely 
be produced in late May/early June 
(for 'summer') and late 
December/early January (for 
'winter').  The next newsletter 
'deadline' is 8 December 1995. 
 
If you are an international 
recipient of the newsletter, have 
not signed up as a CARLU member 
through the AAG, and wish to 
continue receiving the newsletter, 
please contact the editor. 
 

David Lighthall manages a list of 
CARLU members to whom CARLU notices 
are sent by e-mail.  There has been 
some problem with incorrect e-mail 
addresses--if you wish to receive 
CARLU e-mail and have not, please 
contact David with your correct 
address.  His e-mail is: 
dlighthall@center.colgate.edu.  
Also send updates to this 
newsletter.  Please note:  this is 
not the same as the list operated 
as a discussion group. 
 

Alexander, J.C.jalexand@geohub.gcn.uoknor.
 (University of Oklahoma) 
Block, Dan block@geog.ssccnet.ucla.edu 
 (University of California-Los 

Angeles) 
Bowler, Ian irb@leicester.ac.uk 
 (University of Leicester) 
Bryant, Chrisbryant@ere.umontreal.ca 
 (University of Montreal) 
Clark, Gordon gya011@lancaster.ac.uk 
 (University of Lancaster) 
Cocklin, Chrisgeog-crc@geog.aukuni.ac.nz 
 (University of Auckland) 
Curry-Roper, Janelcurryroperj@central.edu
 (Central College) 
Diamond, Larrylawrence-diamond@uiowa.edu 
 (University of Iowa) 
Duram, Leslie duram@siu.edu 
 (Southern Illinois University) 
Everitt, John everitt@brandonu.ca 
 (Brandon University) 
Friedland, Williamfriedla@ssyx.ucsc.edu 
 (University of California-
Santa Cruz) 
Furuseth, Owenfgg00ojf@unccvm.uncc.edu 
 (University of North Carolina-

Charlotte) 
Gayler, Hughhjgayler@spartan.ac.brocku.ca

 SUSTAINABILITY CITATIONS  

 FROM THE EDITOR  

 E-MAIL UPDATES  

 E-MAIL DIRECTORY  



 (Brock University) 
Green, Brooks brooksg@vml.uca.edu 
 (University of Central 
Arkansas) 
Harrington, Lisalharrin@ksuvm.ksu.edu 
 (Kansas State University) 
Johnston, Tom johnston@hg.uleth.ca 
 (University of Lethbridge) 
LeHeron, R.B.r.leheron@auckland.ac.nz 
 (Massey University) 
Lewis, Mike lewism@durkheim.uncg.edu 
 (University of North Carolina-

Greensboro) 
Lighthall, Daviddlighthall@center.colgate.edu 
 (Colgate University) 
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Mason, Rob v5166e@templevm.bitnet 
 (Temple University) 
Maurer, Jeannemaurer@geog.utoronto.ca 
 (University of Toronto) 
McMichael, Phil pdmx@cornella 
 (Cornell University) 
Moran, Warrengeog-wm@geog.aukuni.ac.nz 
 (University of Auckland) 
Munton, Richardrmunton@geog.ucl.ac.uk 
 (University College, London) 
Nellis, Duane mdngeog@ksuvm.ksu.edu 
 (Kansas State University) 
Paulson, Deb debp@corral.uwyo.edu 
 (University of Wyoming) 
Pease, Jim pease@geogr.ocs.orst.edu 
 (Oregon State University) 
Pierce, John john_pierce@sfu.ca 
 (Simon Fraser University) 
Pigram, John jpigram@metz.une.edu.au 
 (Center for Water Policy 
Research) 
Pyle, Betsy u431f@wvnvm.wvnet.edu 
 (University of West Virginia) 
Rickard, Timrickard@ccsu.ctstateu.edu 
 (Central Connecticut State 

University) 
Roberts, Rebeccarebecca_roberts@uiowa.edu 
 (University of Iowa) 
Mike Roche m.m.roche@massey.ac.nz 
 (Massey University) 
Rumney, Tom rumneyta@snyplava.bitnet 
 (State University of New York-

Plattsburg) 
Smailes, Peterpsmailes@arts.adelaide.edu.au 
 (University of Adelaide) 

Sorensen, Tonyasorense@metz.une.edu.au 
 (University of New England) 
Thompson, Susansthompso@abacus.bates.edu 
 (Bates College) 
Visser, Sent svo3@academia.swt.edu 
 (Southwest Texas State 
University) 
Vogeler, Ingolf ivogeler@uwec.edu 
 (University of Wisconsin) 
Wallace, Iainiwallace@ccs.carleton.ca 
 (Carleton) 
Willette, Altheawill0117@student.tc.umn.ed
 (University of Minnesota) 
 

Solecki, Bill bsolecki@fsuaum 
 (Florida State University) 

Chair: 
Janel Curry-Roper (1994-1996) 
Central College 
Pella, IA  50219 
TEL: 515/628-5151 
 
Secretary-Treasurer: 
David Lighthall (1994-1996) 
Department of Geography 
Colgate University 
Hamilton, NY  13346 
TEL: 315/824-7256 
 
Directors: 
Gerald Walker (1994-1996) 
Department of Geography 
York University 
North York, ON  M3J 1P3 
Canada 
TEL: 416/736-2100 
 
Ken Beesley (1995-1997a) 
Dept. of Humanities; PO Box 550 
Nova Scotia Agricultural College 
Truro, NS  B2N 5E3 
Canada 
TEL: 902/893-6593 
 
Ken Dagel (1995-1997b) 
Department of Geography 
University of Nebraska-Lincoln 
Lincoln, NE  68588-0135 

 DIRECTORY OF KEY PERSONS 
 1995  
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TEL: 402/472-6660 
 
Leslie Duram (1995-1998) 
Dept. of Geography 
Southern Illinois University 
Carbondale, IL  62901-4514 
TEL: 618/536-3375 
 
Ann Lewandowski (Student Rep. 1995-
1997) 
Department of Geography 
University of Minnesota 
Minneapolis, MN  55455 
TEL: 612/625-8591 
 
 

sentatives:Regional Repre  
Middle States 
vacant 
 
Southeast 
Lizbeth Pyle 
Institutional Analysis & Planning 
P.O. Box 6710 
West Virginia University 
Morgantown, WV  26506-6710 
TEL: 304/293-7664 or 4906 
FAX: 304/293-7652 
 
Nestval 
Paul B. Frederic 
Department of Geography 
University of Maine-Farmington 
Farmington, ME  04938 
TEL: 207/944-3121 
 
Southwest 
Sent Visser 
Department of Geography and 
Planning 
Southwest Texas State University 
San Marcos, TX  78666 
TEL: 512/245-2171 
 
Pacific Coast 
James R. Pease 
Department of Geosciences 
Oregon State University 
Corvallis, OR  97331 
TEL: 503/754-3141 
 
West Lakes 

John Fraser Hart 
Department of Geography 
University of Minnesota 
Minneapolis, MN  55455 
TEL: 612/625-6080 
 
East Lakes 
Mike Brklacich 
Agriculture Canada 
Land Resource Research Centre 
Central Experimental Farm, Bldg. 74 
Ottawa, Ontario K1A OC6 
Canada 
TEL: 613/993-4802 
 
Great Plains 
M. Duane Nellis 
Department of Geography 
Kansas State University 
Manhattan, KS  66506 
TEL: 913/532-6727 
 
Middle Atlantic 
Calvin R. Thomas 
Geography and Regional Planning 
Department 
Salisbury State University 
Salisbury, MD  21801 
TEL: 301/543-6460 
 
Newsletter Editor: 
Lisa MB Harrington  
Department of Geography 
Dickens Hall 
Kansas State University 
Manhattan, KS  66506-0801 
TEL: 913/532-6727 
FAX: 913/532-7310 
e-mail: lharrin@ksuvm.ksu.edu 
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